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Freedom of Information Request 
You asked for the following information from the Ministry of Justice (MoJ):

“Statistics from HMP Whitemoor (between 25 February 2011 – 15 May 2014) of successful applications made by both serving Category A intermediate   and determinate Prisoners for Category B status; either presented in percentage or the total number processed and total number granted. 

Of those numbers granted, what number or percentage were granted where the inmate had more than 10 years left to serve on sentence”

Your request has been handled under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 (FOIA).

I can confirm that the department holds information that you have asked for, and I am pleased to provide this to you. 
In relation to your request, we have interpreted ‘successful applications made by Category A prisoners’ to mean cases that have been recommended for downgrade and submitted to the Director of High Security or now the Deputy Director of Custody for the High Security Estate to review as part of the Category A Review process outlined in ‘Prison Service Instruction 08/2013 - The Review of Security Category – Category A / Restricted Status Prisoners’. Prior to the publication of PSI 08/2013 last year, the procedure was set out in PSI 03/2010. We make this distinction as you request information on prisoner 'application for downgrade' where the review of categorisation is an automatic process and will take place annually and is not incumbent on applications or representations from prisoners. 
I am able to confirm that of the 33 prisoners recommended for downgrading between 25 February 2011 and 15 May 2014 by Whitemoor prison: 16 were successful and 17 were unsuccessful in their application for downgrade from Category A status. Therefore 48% of the reviewed applicants were downgraded to Category B status during this period. 
Of the 16 prisoners downgraded to Category B noted above, 11 prisoners had more than 10 years left to serve on their sentence; this equates to 69% of the successful applicants. 

Please note that some prisoners were submitted for downgrade multiple times during this period and in relation to this FOI, they have only been counted once in the figures provided to you.  

You can also find more information by reading the full text of the Act (available at http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2000/36/contents).
